
387

1                  BEFORE THE

2         ILLINOIS COMMERCE COMMISSION

3

4 AMEREN ILLINOIS COMPANY         )

d/b/a Ameren Illinois           )   Docket No.

5                                 )     13-0192

                                )

6                                 )

Proposed general increase       )

7 in gas delivery service rates   )

8

9                     Wednesday, August 28, 2013

10                     Springfield, Illinois

11

12           Met, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m.

13

14 BEFORE:

15     MR. LARRY JONES, ALJ

16

17

APPEARANCES:

18

19     MATTHEW R. TOMC

    EDWARD FITZHENRY

20     ERIC DEARMONT

    1901 Chouteau Avenue

21     P.O. Box 66149, MC 1310

    St. Louis, MO  63166

22

                    (Appearing of behalf of

23                          Petitioner)

24



388

1

APPEARANCES (CONTD.)

2

    ANNE ZEHR

3     CHRISTOPHER KENNEDY

    ALBERT STURTEVANT

4     WHIT STURTEVANT, LLP

    180 N. LaSalle Street, Suite 2001

5     Chicago, Illinois  60601

                         (Also appearing on

6                          behalf of Petitioner)

7

    SAMEER H. DOSHI

8     TIMOTHY S. O'BRIEN

    100 W. Randolph Street, 11th Floor

9     Chicago, Illinois  60601

10                          (Appearing on behalf of

                          the Office of the

11                           Attorney General)

12

13     JOHN SAGONE

    CHRISTINE ERICSON

14     JAMES OLIVERO

    160 N. LaSalle Street, Suite C-800

15     Chicago, Illinois  60601

16                          (Appearing on behalf of

                          staff witnesses of the

17                           Illinois Commerce

                          Commission)

18

19     RYAN ROBERTSON

    LUEDERS ROBERTSON & KONZEN

20     P.O. Box 735

    1939 Delmar Avenue

21     Granite City, Illinois  62040

22                          (Appearing on behalf of

                          IIEC)

23

24



389

1 APPEARANCES (CONTD.)

2

       CHRISTIE HICKS

3        JULIE SODERNA

       309 W. Washington, Suite 800

4        Chicago, Illinois  60606

5                             (Appearing on behalf of

                             the Citizens Utility

6                              Board via satellite)

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24



390

1                      I N D E X

2 WITNESS                DIRECT                  CROSS

3 RYAN J. MARTIN

       Mr. Tomc           8

4        Mr. Sagone                                 16

5

6 DANIEL KAHLE

       Ms. Ericson      27

7        Mr. Doshi                                  33

       Mr. Kennedy                               41

8        Ms. Zehr                                   51

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24



391

1                     PROCEEDINGS

2              JUDGE JONES:  Good morning and call

3 for hearing docket number 13-0192.  This is titled

4 in part Ameren Illinois Company d/b/a Ameren

5 Illinois, proposed general increase in gas rates.

6 As before we will again take the appearances orally

7 for the record and if you have appeared previously

8 you need not restate your contact information

9 unless it has changed or unless you simply prefer

10 to state it.

11              We will start with the appearance or

12 appearances on behalf of Ameren Illinois Company.

13              MR. TOMC:  Thank you Your Honor.

14 Appearing on behalf of the Ameren Illinois Company

15 Matthew R. Tomc, Edward Fitzhenry and Eric

16 Dearmont, we have previously entered our contact

17 information.

18              MS. ZEHR:  Also appearing on behalf of

19 Ameren Illinois Company Anne Zehr, Christopher

20 Kennedy and Albert Sturtevant, Whitt Sturtevant,

21 LLP, our contact information has already been

22 provided.

23              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

24              Are there other appearances from those
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1 who are in Springfield today?

2              MR. DOSHI:  Yes, Your Honor.

3 Appearing on behalf of the people of the state of

4 Illinois by and through the Attorney General Sameer

5 H. Doshi, that's spelled S-A-M-E-E-R, D-O-S-H-I,

6 and Timothy S. O'Brien, our contact information was

7 previously provided.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

9              For staff.

10              MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.

11 On behalf of the staff witnesses of the Illinois

12 Commerce Commission John Sagone, Christine Ericson

13 and James Olivero and our contact information was

14 previously entered.

15              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

16              Mr. Robertson.

17              MR. ROBERTSON:  On behalf of IIEC Ryan

18 Robertson.

19              JUDGE JONES:  In think that takes care

20 of Springfield geographically for the moment.  Are

21 there any other appearances to be entered this

22 morning from those that are present in Springfield

23 in the room?

24              Show there are not at least at this



393

1 time.

2              Are there appearances to be entered by

3 persons who are in the Chicago office?

4              MS. HICKS:  On behalf of the Citizens

5 Utility Board Christie Hicks and Julie Soderna.

6              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

7              Are there any other appearances to be

8 entered by those who are located in the Chicago

9 office this morning?

10              Let the record show there are not at

11 least at this time.

12              First off with respect to the chart

13 with the witness cross examination order and this

14 is maybe cross times are there any changes as of

15 this morning to that list?

16              MR. TOMC:  Your Honor not that I'm

17 aware of on behalf of the Company.  I did speak

18 with counsel for Staff.

19              Counsel did you have any changes to

20 your cross estimates this morning?

21              MR. SAGONE:  Yeah, I think we're going

22 to be probably around 15 minutes, probably even

23 less than that.

24              MR. TOMC:  That's the only correction
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1 I'm aware of, Your Honor.

2              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any other

3 matters to take up front before we proceed with the

4 cross examination of the witnesses?

5              Let the record show there are not.

6              At this time then it appears that the

7 first witness would be from Ameren Illinois, is

8 that correct?

9              MR. TOMC:  This is Matt Tomc on behalf

10 of the Company.

11              Yes, Your Honor, that's correct.  I

12 would call Mr. Martin as the Company's first

13 witness this morning.

14              JUDGE JONES:  Sir, please stand raise

15 your right hand and be sworn.  If you would go

16 ahead and punch the button there.

17                   RYAN J. MARTIN

18         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

19 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:

20        Q.     Good morning Mr. Martin.

21        A.     Good morning.

22        Q.     Can you please state your name and

23 business address for the record?

24        A.     My name is Ryan J Martin, my address
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1 is One Ameren Plaza, 1901 Chouteau Avenue, St.

2 Louis, Missouri 63103.

3        Q.     Thank you Mr. Martin.

4               Are you the same Ryan J. Martin that

5 caused to be filed testimony and exhibits in this

6 proceeding under that name?

7        A.     I am.

8        Q.     Do you have those before you this

9 morning?

10        A.     I'm sorry?

11        Q.     Do you have those exhibits before you

12 this morning?

13        A.     I do.

14        Q.     Mr. Martin I would begin by directing

15 your attention to Ameren Exhibit 4.0, that being

16 your direct testimony.

17        A.     Okay.

18        Q.     Did you cause to be filed, prepared

19 by you or at your direction Ameren Illinois Company

20 Exhibit 4.0 being your direct testimony and

21 accompanying Exhibits 4.1 through 4.4?

22        A.     I did.

23        Q.     And that was on or about January

24 25th, 2013?
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1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     Is the information contained in your

3 direct testimony and accompanying exhibits true and

4 correct to the best of your information, knowledge

5 and belief?

6        A.     It is.

7        Q.     Do you have any additions or

8 corrections to that testimony at this time?

9        A.     I do not.

10        Q.     If I were to ask you the same

11 questions today would your answers remain the same?

12        A.     They would.

13        Q.     Next Mr. Martin I'll direct your

14 attention to your rebuttal testimony, that would be

15 your revised rebuttal testimony.  Are you the same

16 individual that caused to be filed, prepared by you

17 or at your direction Ameren Exhibit 19.0 revised

18 filed on or about August 22nd of 2013?

19        A.     I am.

20        Q.     And Company Exhibits, Ameren Exhibits

21 19.1 through 19.6?

22        A.     Yes.

23        Q.     And those would have been filed on

24 July 10th of 2013?



397

1        A.     Yes.

2        Q.     Is the information contained in your

3 rebuttal testimony true and correct to the best of

4 your information, knowledge and belief?

5        A.     It is.

6        Q.     Did you have any additions or

7 corrections to note at this time?

8        A.     I have one correction to note on page

9 10 of the testimony, specifically line 231.  The

10 date July 10th, 2013 should be July 5th, 2013.

11              MR. TOMC:  Your Honor the Company will

12 prepare an errata to correct that error.  Would

13 that be acceptable to you Your Honor?

14              JUDGE JONES:  Yes.  So essentially

15 that exhibit will be refiled with that correction?

16              MR. TOMC:  That's correct, Your Honor.

17              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, that is acceptable

18 and leave of two weeks is given for that purpose.

19              MR. TOMC:  Thank you, Your Honor.

20        Q.    (BY MR. TOMC)  With the exception of

21 the noted correction that we just discussed Mr.

22 Martin if I were to ask you the same questions in

23 your rebuttal testimony today would your answers

24 remain the same?
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1        A.     They would.

2        Q.     Now I direct your attention to your

3 surrebuttal testimony.  Mr. Martin are you the same

4 individual to have caused to be filed, prepared by

5 you or at your direction Ameren Exhibit 33.0 with

6 accompanying exhibits 33.1 through 33.2?

7        A.     I am.

8        Q.     And is the information contained in

9 your surrebuttal testimony, Ameren Exhibit 33.0 and

10 accompanying exhibits, is that true and correct to

11 the best of your information, knowledge and belief?

12        A.     It is.

13        Q.     Do you have any additions or

14 corrections to note for the record at this time?

15        A.     I do not.

16        Q.     If I were to ask you the same

17 questions today would your answers remain the same?

18        A.     Yes.

19        Q.     And just one more note, the

20 surrebuttal testimony that would have been filed on

21 or about August 15th of 2013?

22        A.     Yes.

23              MR. TOMC:  Your Honor the Ameren

24 Illinois Company would move to admit the identified
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1 exhibits that were just discussed with the witness

2 in to the evidentiary record and tender Mr. Martin

3 for cross examination.

4              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

5              Are there any objections or

6 clarifications with regard to the evidentiary items

7 as offered?

8              Let the record show there are not.

9              Quick question, the correction that

10 was identified as to be made in the rebuttal

11 testimony, is that right?

12              MR. TOMC:  That's correct, Your Honor.

13              JUDGE JONES:  So you're going to call

14 that second revised or something along those lines?

15              MR. TOMC:  Second revised, yes, Your

16 Honor.

17              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

18              Let the record show that the exhibits

19 sponsored by Mr. Martin as just offered in to the

20 record by counsel are hereby admitted in to the

21 evidentiary record, they would be admitted as they

22 appear on e-Docket having been filed on the date or

23 dates noted by counsel and the witness.  The only

24 exception would be the rebuttal testimony which is
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1 to be the subject of a filing, further filing in

2 revised form to capture the correction and that

3 will be deemed admitted as it appears on e-Docket

4 on the date of that filing.

5              Any questions about that?

6              There are not.  It's my understanding

7 that counsel for Staff has questions of this

8 witness, is that correct?

9              MR. SAGONE:  We do Your Honor.

10              JUDGE JONES:  Could you identify

11 yourself for the court reporter at least just one

12 last time?

13              MR. SAGONE:  John Sagone.

14              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

15              MR. SAGONE:  Thank you Your Honor.

16              Just as a preliminary matter I have a

17 group cross exhibit consisting of items that I've

18 discussed with Ameren counsel and my understanding

19 is that they would have no objection to entering

20 these in to the record and if I may approach?

21              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

22              MR. SAGONE:  For the record I've

23 handed out what has been marked for identification

24 as ICC Staff Cross Exhibit 6.  This consists of
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1 schedule WPD 2 gas part 3 from the part 285 filing,

2 Schedule D5 from the part 285 filing.  The Company

3 responses to Staff DR's RMP 14.02 through 14.04 and

4 then also the Company responses to Staff DR's RMP

5 1.07 including RMP 1.07 attached and lastly Martin

6 RWP 3 AICWP e-mail which is an e-mail from July 2nd

7 which is from Mr. Martin's rebuttal work papers.

8              JUDGE JONES:  You say those are being

9 offered?

10              MR. SAGONE:  Yes.  I had discussed

11 these with Ameren counsel beforehand and my

12 understanding is that they would have no objection

13 to these going in to the record.

14              MR. TOMC:  That's correct Your Honor,

15 the Company has no objection.

16              JUDGE JONES:  Anyone else have any

17 objections or clarifications regarding Staff Cross

18 Exhibit No. 6?

19              Let the record show they do not.  ICC

20 Staff Cross Exhibit No. 6 is hereby entered in to

21 the evidentiary record, it consists of several

22 responses to data requests also known as DRs.  Mr.

23 Sagone has read the DR numbers in to the record so

24 I will not repeat those.
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1              Will a copy be filed on e-Docket?

2              MR. SAGONE:  Yes there will, Your

3 Honor.

4              JUDGE JONES:  Leave to do that within

5 14 days.

6              MR. SAGONE:  Thank you Your Honor.

7                     CROSS EXAMINATION

8 QUESTIONS BY MR. SAGONE:

9        Q.     Good morning Mr. Ryan.

10        A.     Good morning.

11        Q.     I'm sorry, Mr. Martin.

12               My name is John Sagone and I

13 represent the Staff witnesses of the Illinois

14 Commerce Commission, I just have a few questions

15 for you.

16              If I could start, just a quick

17 foundation question.  Now the Company senior secure

18 debt rating from S&P is currently A minus, is that

19 correct?

20        A.     Senior secured, yes, that's correct.

21        Q.     And from Moody's the Company's senior

22 secured debt rating is A3, is that correct?

23        A.     That's correct.

24        Q.     If I could direct you now to your
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1 revised rebuttal testimony on page 8.

2        A.     Okay.

3        Q.     Lines 176 to 180.  And you state

4 there in planning for future debt issuances in my

5 experience it is sound review all three credit

6 reporting agency reports as well as other sources

7 including market data to formulate sound financial

8 expectations, additionally as the financing

9 activity approaches contemporary market rates

10 should be evaluated.

11              Do you see that there?

12        A.     I do.

13        Q.     Now, as you, is it fair to say that

14 from this statement you consult a wide variety of

15 sources in formulating, you know, formulating

16 future debt issuances or plans for future debt

17 issuances?

18        A.     We have relationships with a number

19 of banks that advise us and assist us with these

20 types of transactions.  Our credit group includes

21 approximately 24 banks, I'd say certain of those

22 are key to our planning process so that would be

23 one source of information we have.  We also follow

24 other market data, for example a number of
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1 organizations provide us with daily market updates

2 so yes, we do consult with banks, we consult and we

3 review a number of, information from a number of

4 sources.

5              MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor may I

6 approach?

7              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

8              MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor for the record

9 I have handed the witness what has been marked for

10 identification as ICC Staff Cross Exhibit No. 7.

11        Q.    (BY MR. SAGONE)  Mr. Martin, could you

12 take a look at that and can you tell me what you're

13 looking at?

14        A.     It's a, it's a daily Capital Markets

15 Update released daily during the week that Citi

16 Bank prepares.

17        Q.     And have you seen this previously?

18        A.     I received this, I do receive these

19 reports so I have, in terms have I reviewed

20 specifically this one, I tend to look at them each

21 day but I don't know this one in particular, I

22 can't tell you yes or no, but I do receive these

23 and we do on a regular basis and evaluate all the

24 information provided in these reports.
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1        Q.     And in fact on page 10 of your

2 rebuttal testimony.

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     When you refer to the, as has been

5 corrected, the existing ratings and current

6 interest rates on line 231 as of July 5th, 2013?

7        A.     Correct.

8        Q.     You referred to the Citi Capital

9 Markets Update for that information, did you not?

10        A.     That would be one source this

11 information could have come from.  It's the

12 treasury on a particular date that's available from

13 a variety of sources, this is one from which we get

14 that information, yeah.

15        Q.     So you would be able to answer

16 questions about what I just handed you, is that

17 correct?

18        A.     I can tell you what's on the report

19 if that's what you're asking about.

20        Q.     But you would be familiar with the

21 data that's on this report in your capacity of

22 dealing with the, managing the relations with the

23 credit rating agencies?

24        A.     I would say on this report what we
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1 typically look at are the rates to become familiar

2 with movements and trends, we may look at the

3 corporate financing activity, get an idea of

4 comparable transactions.  If you're asking me

5 about, you know, all the specific stories, treasury

6 market developments, equity market developments,

7 these reports are very detailed in terms of

8 speaking in particular to each information on here

9 I wouldn't say I would be able to do that but I can

10 talk to you about how we use these reports and how

11 I evaluate them.

12        Q.     Okay.  If I could refer you to the

13 very bottom of the document, you'll see listed

14 there a number of different companies under, in

15 columns, Issuer, Ratings?

16        A.     Uh-huh.

17        Q.     If I could refer you to the line for

18 Commonwealth Edison Company?

19        A.     Uh-huh.

20        Q.     Now, it's correct that Commonwealth

21 Edison Company has the same senior secured debt

22 ratings as AIC, is that correct?

23        A.     It looks like they have the same

24 senior secured rating with Moody's but not S&P, I
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1 believe.  They're triple B plus with S&P.

2        Q.     And triple B plus, would that

3 actually, is that better or worse?

4        A.     That's one notch lower than A minus.

5        Q.     And referring to that same line this

6 indicates that Commonwealth Edison Company issued

7 30 year bonds with a coupon of 4.60 percent, is

8 that correct?

9        A.     That's correct.

10        Q.     And  --

11        A.     Actually it looks like it was 29 and

12 a half year bonds, if I'm looking at this correct.

13 So a shorter time than the 30 that you said.

14        Q.     And I note that it says there under

15 Structure for Commonwealth Edison Company it says

16 30 NC slash 29.5?

17        A.     Right.  Under that particular

18 structure they are allowed to call the bonds after

19 29 and a half years so the interest would be

20 calculated over 30 years but it's a different

21 structure than a straight 30 year bond which would

22 not be called early.

23        Q.     All right.  So if I understood that

24 correctly it's a 30 year bond callable in 29 and a
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1 half years?

2        A.     Right.

3        Q.     And it's, is it correct that that

4 reflects a spread of 92 bases points over the US

5 Treasury bond yield according to the spread column?

6        A.     Yes, according to this report it says

7 T plus 92 basis points.

8        Q.     And then just referring back to the

9 structure, the 30NC, just to be clear the maturity

10 date for the, for those bonds is 30 years, is that

11 correct?

12        A.     Correct.

13               MR. SAGONE:  Your Honor I would move

14 to enter ICC Staff Cross Exhibit No. 7 in to the

15 record.

16              MR. TOMC:  Company has no objection

17 Your Honor.

18        Q.    (BY MR. SAGONE)  And I just have one

19 more question for you.

20              JUDGE JONES:  Just one moment.

21              Does anybody else have any objections,

22 clarifications regarding that exhibit?

23              Show they do not.  ICC Staff Cross

24 Exhibit No. 7, a one page document, is hereby



409

1 entered in to the evidentiary record.

2              MR. SAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.

3        Q.    (BY MR. SAGONE)  Mr. Martin I'd like

4 to refer you now to your revised rebuttal

5 testimony, page 7.  Lines 146 through 148, and you

6 state there to the extent the Commission does

7 accept Staff's rationale for adjustment in this

8 case the Commission should only calculate its

9 disallowance on a proportional amount or 3.1

10 percent of the cost.

11              Do you see that there?

12        A.     I do.

13        Q.     Now the basis for this proposal is

14 that AIC would have paid a lower premium if it had

15 redeemed lower coupon rate bonds, is that correct?

16        A.     I'm sorry, can you restate that?  The

17 basis for that number, the 3.1 percent?

18        Q.     That's correct.

19        A.     You're saying is that we would have

20 paid a lower premium on lower coupon bonds.  No,

21 that's not correct.  That basis is attempting to

22 calculate what would be an equivalent adjustment

23 relative to past adjustments related to the debt in

24 question.  It has nothing to do with the premiums
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1 that we paid out of redemption.

2              MR. SAGONE:  Staff has no further

3 questions.

4              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

5              Is there any redirect?

6              MR. TOMC:  Your Honor I would ask for

7 just a few minutes, two to three minutes just to

8 speak with my witness quickly if that's all right

9 with you.

10              JUDGE JONES:  Is that acceptable to

11 Staff?

12              MR. SAGONE:  No objection Your Honor.

13              JUDGE JONES:  How long do you need?

14              MR. TOMC:  Two minutes Your Honor.

15              JUDGE JONES:  Go ahead.

16              Let the record show we are off the

17 record to provide that opportunity to counsel for

18 Ameren.

19          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

20              JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

21              Mr. Tomc any redirect for Mr. Martin?

22              MR. TOMC:  Your Honor, I just have one

23 question.

24
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1                REDIRECT EXAMINATION

2 QUESTIONS BY MR. TOMC:

3        Q.     Mr. Martin you have before you sales

4 Staff ICC Staff Cross Exhibit No. 7.

5        A.     I do.

6        Q.     That being the Capital Markets Report

7 from August 12th of 2013?

8        A.     I do.

9        Q.     And do you recall Staff asking you

10 questions concerning the Commonwealth Edison

11 issuance that is noted here?

12        A.     I do.

13        Q.     And Mr. Martin from this report can

14 you tell if these two, the issuances that you

15 discuss in your testimony are similar or different

16 from this Commonwealth Edison issuance?

17        A.     You know, they can be similar in

18 certain respects, they can be very different in

19 other respects.  The reality is when you issue

20 bonds the pricing is going to be based on specific

21 facts and circumstances related to a number of

22 things.  The company, the credit related to the

23 company, the market, the operating environment in

24 which it operates.  It's hard, it's really
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1 impossible to say looking at one deal exactly what

2 the pricing is going to be on another.  We work

3 very closely with our group of investment bankers

4 to understand how investors feel about the company

5 credit and evaluating and planning for the type of

6 spread we expect to pay.  Based on that information

7 again talking about company specific factors, also

8 considering other market transactions those are

9 also key data points for us but in terms of

10 predicting the rate we believe we are going to pay

11 we are talking to our advisors about Ameren

12 Illinois specific factors and specific factors

13 related to the debt that we plan to issue.

14        Q.     Thank you Mr. Martin.

15              MR. TOMC:  I have no further questions

16 Your Honor.

17              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

18              Is there any recross?

19              MR. SAGONE:  Nothing from Staff Your

20 Honor.

21              JUDGE JONES:  That concludes the

22 questions for Mr. Martin.

23              Thank you, sir.

24        A.     Thank you.



413

1              JUDGE JONES:  It appears the next

2 witness to be called to testify is a Staff witness,

3 is that correct?

4              MS. ERICSON: Yes, Your Honor.  Staff

5 calls Daniel Kahle.

6              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

7         (Whereupon, the witness was sworn)

8              MS. ERICSON:  May I proceed?

9              JUDGE JONES:  Yes you may.

10                 DIRECT EXAMINATION

11 QUESTIONS BY MR. HICKS:

12        Q.     Good morning Mr. Kahle.

13        A.     Good morning.

14        Q.     Please state your full name for the

15 record and spell your last name.

16        A.     Daniel G. Kahle, Kahle is spelled

17 K-A-H-L-E.

18        Q.     Who is your employer and what is your

19 business address?

20        A.     I work for the Illinois Commerce

21 Commission, my address is 527 East Capital

22 Avenue  --

23              JUDGE JONES:  Are you miked up?

24        Q.     (BY MS. HICKS)  And what is your
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1 position at the Illinois Commerce Commission?

2        A.     I'm an accountant in the filing

3 department of the Financial Analysis Division.

4        Q.     Did you review written exhibits for

5 submittal in this proceeding?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     And do you have before you a document

8 which has been marked for identification as ICC

9 Staff Exhibit 2.0 which consists of schedules 2.01

10 through 2.05 RD 1 through 3 and Attachment A

11 through G filed on August 7th, 2013 as schedules

12 and attachments to the direct testimony of Daniel

13 Kahle, accountant?

14        A.     Yes.

15        Q.     And did you prepare that document for

16 presentation in this matter?

17        A.     Yes.

18        Q.     And do you have before you a document

19 which has been marked for identification as ICC

20 Staff Exhibit 2.0 R for revised which consists of a

21 cover page, table of contents, a list of schedules

22 and attachments, 18 pages of narrative revised

23 direct testimony and is titled Revised Direct

24 Testimony of Daniel Kahle, Accounting Department,
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1 Financial Analysis Division, Illinois Commerce

2 Commission filed June 27th, 2013?

3        A.     Yes.

4        Q.     Did you prepare that document for

5 presentation in this matter?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     And do you have before you a document

8 which has been marked for identification as ICC

9 Staff Exhibit 11.0 revised which consists of a

10 cover page, table of contents, a list of schedules

11 and attachments, 21 pages of narrative revised

12 rebuttal testimony, schedules 11.01, revised,

13 11.02, 11.03 and 11.05 RV 1 through 3, schedule

14 11.04 being intentionally omitted and schedules

15 11.06 revised and 11.07 and attachments A through E

16 and is titled Revised Rebuttal Testimony of Daniel

17 Kahle, accountant, Accounting Department, Financial

18 Analysis Division, Illinois Commerce Commission

19 filed August 13th, 2013?

20        A.     Yes.

21        Q.     And did you prepare that document for

22 presentation in this matter?

23        A.     Yes.

24        Q.     Do you have any corrections to make
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1 to ICC Staff Exhibit 2.0, 2.0 R for revised or

2 11.0?

3        A.     No.

4        Q.     Revised.

5        A.     No.

6        Q.     Do you have any corrections to make

7 to Staff Exhibit 2.0, 2.0 R or 11.0 revised?

8        A.     No corrections.

9        Q.     Is the information contained in those

10 exhibits true and correct to the best of your

11 knowledge?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     If I were to ask the same questions

14 as set forth in those exhibits today would your

15 responses be the same?

16        A.     Yes.

17              MS. ERICSON:  Your Honor I move for

18 admission in to evidence ICC Staff Exhibit 2.0,

19 2.0R and ICC Staff Exhibit 11.0, revised.

20              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

21              Are there any clarifications or

22 objections to the admission of those exhibits?

23              MR. KENNEDY:  Your Honor this is Mr.

24 Kennedy with the Company, I just have one
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1 clarification.

2              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

3              MR. KENNEDY:  Is Staff seeking to

4 submit both original and revised direct testimony

5 or just the original and the portions that were

6 revised?

7              MS. ERICSON:  Just the revised

8 testimony and the schedules and attachments from

9 the original filings are entered.

10              MR. KENNEDY:  Okay.  So to the extent

11 something wasn't revised that's why you're entering

12 the original.  That's my understanding.

13              MS. ERICSON:  Is there a question?

14              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any other

15 clarifications or objections?

16              MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor I have a

17 question for Staff counsel.  I believe Mr. Kahle

18 recently proposed a revised schedule 11.07 and I

19 didn't hear Staff counsel mention revised 11.07.

20              MS. ERICSON:  We have revised 11.06.

21              MR. KENNEDY:  Can we go off the record

22 for a second?

23              JUDGE JONES:  Off the record.

24          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)
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1              JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.

2              Let the record show the off the record

3 discussion for the purposes indicated.

4              Does anyone have anything further to

5 say regarding 11.07?

6              MS. ERICSON:  No Your Honor, we would

7 move for admission.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any other

9 clarifications or objections with respect to the

10 motion to admit the evidentiary items offered by

11 Mr. Kahle?

12              Let the record show there are not,

13 accordingly the exhibits offered in to the

14 evidentiary record sponsored by Mr. Kahle are

15 hereby admitted.  Ms. Ericson already covered the

16 exhibit numbers and filing dates on e-Docket so I

17 will not reread those.  In any event those exhibits

18 are admitted.

19              MS. ERICSON:  Thank you Your Honor.

20 Submit the witness for cross examination.

21              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  It appears

22 that maybe there are counsel for two parties who

23 have questions for Mr. Kahle, who would like to go

24 first?
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1              MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor may I go first

2 on behalf of the people?

3              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

4              MR. DOSHI:  Thank you Your Honor.

5                  CROSS EXAMINATION

6 QUESTIONS BY MR. DOSHI:

7        Q.     Good morning Mr. Kahle, my name is

8 Sameer Doshi, I work for the Attorney General's

9 office.  I have a couple fairly quick questions for

10 you, we won't take but a couple minutes.

11              Please if you don't mind refer to your

12 rebuttal testimony, Exhibit 11.0 revised on page

13 19.  Please refer to line 392 on page 19.

14        A.     I'm there.

15        Q.     You state that detailed forecasts

16 with work papers are necessary to allow an

17 objective review of cost projections.  Do you see

18 that?

19        A.     Yes.

20        Q.     And this whole section of your

21 testimony is in relation to the company forecasted

22 labor expenses, is that correct?

23        A.     Yes.  In sections highlighted really

24 responding to Mr. Brosch's testimony, but yes.
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1        Q.     Thank you.  My question is in

2 relation to that statement you made that detailed

3 forecasts with work papers are necessary to allow

4 an objective review of cost projections, my

5 question is did you receive any work papers from

6 the Company that supported each of the Company's

7 proposed new employee positions for the test year?

8        A.     No I did not.

9        Q.     Thank you.  And I have another

10 question for you.  Please turn one page backwards,

11 page 18, and please take a look at line 371.  You

12 state that in relation to Mr. Brosch's proposed

13 adjustment you state Mr. Brosch, however, did not

14 identify any specific activities that he considers

15 to be unnecessary for the Company to perform,

16 therefore, he does not associate any of the

17 Company's proposed increase in gas only positions

18 with unnecessary activities.

19               Do you see that statement?

20        A.     Yes, I do.

21        Q.     Given your previous statement and our

22 dialogue here that the Company did not provide

23 supporting work papers for its proposed staffing

24 levels in a test year do you believe it would be
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1 possible for Mr. Brosch or any other participant in

2 the proceeding to identify the specific activities

3 that would be necessary or unnecessary for existing

4 and proposed new employees to perform in the test

5 year?

6              MR. KENNEDY:  I'm going to object, I

7 think the question is vague as to, you know, what

8 Mr. Kahle reviewed for purposes of this proceeding

9 and, you know, what work papers he asked for, what

10 issues he looked at and I think you're going down

11 the road of asking him an ambiguous and vague

12 question trying to make a broad reaching statement

13 about what the Company did with respect to Mr.

14 Brosch in this case.

15              MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor Mr. Kahle

16 previously said in our questions asked that he did

17 not receive detailed work papers in support of the

18 Company's labor forecasts for the test year so I'd

19 like to connect that with Mr. Kahle's statement in

20 his testimony that Mr. Brosch did not identify

21 specific activities that he considered unnecessary

22 for the Company to perform.

23              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

24              Ms. Reporter could you read the
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1 question back please that is the subject of the

2 objection?

3   (Whereupon, the reporter read from the record)

4              JUDGE JONES:  Break right there.

5              Is there an objection or does the

6 objection not go to that portion of the question?

7              MR. KENNEDY:  The objection goes to

8 the assumption that I don't believe this was clear

9 in the previous answer that Mr. Kahle undertook a

10 comprehensive review in the quest of Company work

11 papers in supporting the labor forecast and I think

12 that underlined assumption that he did conduct some

13 review similar to what Mr. Brosch attempted to do

14 is what I think makes the question objectionable.

15              JUDGE JONES:  All right.  I think, it

16 appears to me that the part of the, this agreement

17 here is over the characterization of the witness's

18 answer to the previous question, given that I will

19 sustain the objection but allow you to rephrase the

20 question and proceed with your line of questioning.

21              MR. DOSHI:  Thank you, Your Honor.

22              JUDGE JONES:  And if necessary we can

23 have the court reporter read back the most recent

24 response that we actually received to the question
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1 from Mr. Kahle if that will help.

2              MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor I'll rephrase

3 the question.

4              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

5        Q.    (BY MR. DOSHI)  Mr. Kahle without

6 receiving work papers in support of the Company

7 proposed test year labor forecast would it be

8 possible to identify what activities are necessary

9 for new employees to perform in the test year?

10              MR. KENNEDY:  I hate to object to back

11 to back questions Counsel but I think that's

12 speculative unless you're asking him as a

13 hypothetical expert question which if you are

14 please indicate that.

15              JUDGE JONES:  Response?

16              MR. DOSHI:  It's a hypothetical

17 question.

18              JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Thank you.

19 And you completed the question, correct?

20              MR. DOSHI:  Yes.

21              JUDGE JONES:  Mr. Kahle do you

22 understand the question?

23        A.     I believe so.

24              JUDGE JONES:  Would you answer it
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1 please?

2        A.     My statement based on a review of the

3 testimony of Mr. Brosch and replies by the Company,

4 the Company did supply a large volume of

5 information, again Mr. Brosch has had a problem

6 with the organization of it, it wasn't tied up like

7 you might expect a CPA's work paper and I did note

8 this, I can't remember where now, there was Company

9 rebuttal that had to do with work papers.

10              COURT REPORTER:   It is really hard to

11 hear you.

12              MR. KAHLE:  I'm sorry.

13        A.     I recall in the Company's, I remember

14 now this rebuttal, surrebuttal and agreement you

15 prepared work papers for the next proceeding so

16 whether or not you could determine would depend on

17 whether or not you found enough information in the

18 data request responses, whether or not they were

19 nice and tidy and easy to go through which you

20 might expect a work paper to be.

21        Q.     (BY MR. DOSHI)  Thank you.  And in

22 your opinion are the Company's work papers as you

23 put it nice and tidy?

24              MR. KENNEDY:  Object.  Are you asking
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1 as to what he reviewed personally?

2              JUDGE JONES:  Objection overruled if

3 that's an objection.  He used the term so I think

4 Counsel's entitled to proceed with the question

5 asking him what he meant.

6        A.     Again I was relying on Mr. Brosch's

7 testimony, I didn't attempt to do the same analysis

8 that he did, I could tell from the back and forth

9 with data requests that he was having a difficult

10 time accumulating information he desired.

11        Q.     (BY MR. DOSHI)  Thank you.

12               Of the work papers that you have

13 reviewed of the Company in relation to the test

14 year labor forecast do they look as you put it nice

15 and tidy per standard accounting, per accounting

16 standards?

17              JUDGE JONES:  Whose work papers are

18 you referring to?

19              MR. DOSHI:  The Company's work papers.

20        A.     Well no but then I wouldn't expect

21 them to be the Company standards.  But it would be

22 nice to have at least a schedule you can follow

23 through as if a third person would come in without

24 assistance and tie all the way through to the
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1 genesis of the forecast.

2        Q.     (BY MR. DOSHI)  Thank you Mr. Kahle.

3              MR. DOSHI:  That's all my questions

4 Your Honor.

5              JUDGE JONES:  Would someone spell Mr.

6 Brosch's last name for the court reporter?

7              MR. DOSHI:  Yes, I'm sorry Your Honor.

8              JUDGE JONES:  That's okay.

9              MR. DOSHI:  I was referring to Company

10 witness Mr. Michael L. Brosch, Brosch is spelled

11 B-R-O-S-C-H.

12              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

13              MR. DOSHI:  Did I say Company witness?

14 I'm sorry, AG/CUB witness.

15              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

16              It appears that Ameren Illinois

17 Company has some questions for this witness, is

18 that correct?

19              MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, Your Honor and as I

20 mentioned yesterday and discussed with Staff

21 counsel my colleague Ms. Zehr is going to ask some

22 questions second about some company issues and

23 Staff counsel didn't have an objection to that so

24 I'll be asking a few questions for 15 minutes or so



427

1 and then she'll have some questions after me.

2              JUDGE JONES:  Does anyone have any

3 objections to that procedure?

4              Let the record show they do not.

5              You may proceed in that manner.  I

6 guess to the extent we run in to objections will

7 both of you being weighing in in the argument over

8 objections or is that, do you know?

9              MR. KENNEDY:  Once Ms. Zehr begins

10 talking I will stop talking.

11              JUDGE JONES:  Well I mean if there's

12 an objection will one or the other be handling that

13 objection or, as opposed to both weighing in on the

14 same argument?

15              MR. KENNEDY:  It is one or the other.

16              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

17              And who will be going first?

18              MR. KENNEDY:  I will go first Your

19 Honor.

20              JUDGE JONES:  All right.

21                  CROSS EXAMINATION

22 QUESTIONS BY MR. KENNEDY:

23        Q.     Good morning Mr. Kahle, my name is

24 Mr. Kennedy, I'm counsel for the Company.
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1               Counsel for the AG was asking you

2 about your revised rebuttal testimony.  Do you

3 still have that in front of you?

4        A.     Yes, I do.

5        Q.     In your revised rebuttal testimony it

6 indicates you reviewed Mr. Brosch's direct

7 testimony on the labor and non-labor adjustments,

8 correct?

9        A.     That's correct.

10        Q.    And based on that, based on that

11 testimony you decided that it was not, that you did

12 not accept or did not adopt any of those labor

13 adjustments that he proposed.

14        A.     That's correct.

15        Q.     And then on the non-labor side you

16 did adopt one of the non-labor adjustments to

17 portion control that Mr. Brosch had proposed on

18 direct.

19        A.     That's correct.

20        Q.     And I believe you submitted some data

21 requests related to that, to that particular issue?

22        A.     That's correct.

23              MR. KENNEDY:  May I approach the

24 witness Your Honor?
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1              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

2              MR. KENNEDY:  Let the record show that

3 I've handed the witness what is request AIC Staff

4 16.01 with an attached schedule in response to AIC

5 DR 16.1 attached.  This is a response that was

6 authored by Mr. Kahle.

7        Q.     (BY MR. KENNEDY)  Do you see that

8 response, sir?

9        A.     Yes I do.

10        Q.     And is this the response that you

11 prepared in this case?

12        A.     Yes, it is.

13        Q.     And is the attached schedule the

14 attached schedule that you prepared in response?

15        A.     Yes, it is.

16        Q.     And based on the DR as asked and

17 answered it's correct that you're proposing or that

18 you would agree to adopt Mr. Brosch's rebuttal

19 amount for this particular adjustment of 300,000?

20        A.     That's correct, sir.

21              MR. KENNEDY:  Your Honor I'd like to

22 mark this for identification and move it in to the

23 record as AIC Cross Exhibit 2.  And I'd like to, I

24 guess I'll make a motion to move that in to the
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1 record now.

2              MS. ERICSON:  No objection.

3              JUDGE JONES:  Does anyone else have

4 any clarifications or objections to the admission

5 of AIC Exhibit No. 2?

6              All right.  Let the record show no

7 response, AIC Cross Examination Exhibit No. 2

8 consisting of two pages is hereby admitted in to

9 the evidentiary record in this proceeding and that

10 will be filed on e-Docket, is that right?

11              MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, the Company will

12 file this and a couple of the DRs that it plans to

13 introduce today.

14              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

15              MR. KENNEDY:  May I approach the

16 witness again Your Honor?

17              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

18              MR. KENNEDY:  Let the record reflect

19 that I've handed the witness DR response entitled

20 Request AIC Staff 17.01 which also was authored by

21 the witness.

22        Q.     (BY MR. KENNEDY)  Do you recognize

23 this DR Mr. Kahle?

24        A.     Yes, I do.
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1        Q.     And this is the response that you

2 prepared?

3        A.     Yes, it is.

4        Q.     And based on the review of the

5 response  -- well let me just read it in to the

6 record so it's clear.  The question is Mr. Kahle's

7 rebuttal testimony lines 371 and 373 and Mr. Kahle

8 indicates the Staff does not agree with Mr.

9 Brosch's conditional adjustment of the Staff's

10 position could change pending additional analysis

11 by Mr. Brosch.  Has Staff or Mr. Kahle's position

12 changed concerning Mr. Brosch's proposed labor

13 extent adjustment based on Mr. Kahle or Staff's

14 review of Mr. Brosch's rebuttal testimony and Mr.

15 Culver's surrebuttal testimony exhibits open parens

16 including Ameren Exhibits 1336.1 R to 36.3 R close

17 parens.  And your response was no.  So I take it

18 that your position hasn't changed since your

19 rebuttal testimony?

20        A.     It has not.

21              MR. KENNEDY:  Your Honor for purposes

22 of identification and for moving in to evidence I'd

23 like to label this as AIC Cross Exhibit 3 and

24 assuming it is admitted we would, the Company would
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1 file this on e-Docket and I'd like to make a motion

2 to have it admitted in to evidence now.

3              JUDGE GONES:  That motion has been

4 made, are there any clarifications or objections

5 with regard to AIC Cross Examination Exhibit No.

6 3?

7              MS. ERICSON:  No objections from

8 Staff.

9              JUDGE JONES:  Others?

10              Let the record show no other responses

11 at this time, let the record show that AIC Cross

12 Examination Exhibit No. 3 is hereby admitted in to

13 the evidentiary record.

14              MR. KENNEDY:  May I approach the

15 witness again Your Honor?

16              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

17              MR. KENNEDY:  Let the record show that

18 I've handed the witness two documents so that I

19 don't have to go up again, the one is DR request

20 entitled AIC Staff 14.0, a response that Mr. Kahle

21 authored and for the purposes of identification I'm

22 going to label that AIC Cross Exhibit 4.  The

23 second is a data response authored again by Mr.

24 Kahle, this is response to request AIC Staff 18.01
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1 with an attachment of six pages of schedules making

2 the entire exhibit seven pages in total.  For

3 purposes of identification I'm going to mark this

4 AIC Cross Exhibit 5.

5        Q.     (BY MR. KENNEDY)  Mr. Kahle have you

6 had a chance to look at both of those data

7 responses?

8        A.     Yes, I have.

9        Q.     And AIC Staff 14.01 and AIC Staff

10 18.01, these are DRs that you prepared in this

11 proceeding?

12        A.     Yes, they are.

13        Q.     And the responses that you were given

14 in the DRs are responses that you maintain today to

15 be the same response?

16        A.     Yes, that's correct.

17              MR. KENNEDY:  Your Honor I'd like to

18 formally move in to the record these two DRs as

19 well, AIC Cross Exhibit 4 and AIC Cross Exhibit 5.

20              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any

21 clarifications or objections with regard to the

22 proposed admission of AIC Cross Exhibits 4 and 5?

23              MS. ERICSON:  No objection from Staff.

24              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.
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1              Other parties?

2              Let the record show I hear no further

3 response, at this time let the record show that AIC

4 Cross Examination Exhibit No. 4 and AIC Cross

5 Examination Exhibit No. 5 are admitted in to the

6 evidentiary record.

7              MR. KENNEDY:  I just have a couple

8 more questions for Mr. Kahle and I'll turn it over

9 to Ms. Zehr.

10        Q.     (BY MR. KENNEDY)  Counsel for the AG

11 asked you some questions earlier about forecast

12 work papers the Company provided in this

13 proceeding, do you recall those questions?

14        A.     Yes.

15        Q.     Did you attempt to review every

16 forecasting cost that the Company had projected for

17 this proceeding?

18        A.     No, I did not.

19        Q.     And is it fair to say that the items

20 that you did review are the items that you've

21 identified in your testimony as some of the

22 contested issues?

23        A.     Yes.

24        Q.     Did you also have an opportunity
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1 during your examination of discovery in this case

2 to work with Mr. Stafford and the regulatory group

3 to receive information that you may have needed for

4 purposes of conducting your review?

5        A.     Staff, yes.

6        Q.     Correct.

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     And did you have any issues with the

9 data that you did receive in this proceeding?

10        A.     I recall I had a couple followup

11 questions but I wouldn't say I had any significant

12 trouble.

13        Q.     But were there any issues that you

14 reviewed where you felt that data was lacking in

15 order for you to conduct sufficient review?

16        A.     No.

17        Q.     To the extent you can remember.

18        A.     No.

19              MR. KENNEDY:  I actually want to

20 approach the witness one last time to show him one

21 other document then I'll be done.

22              JUDGE JONES:  Go ahead.

23              MR. KENNEDY:  Let the record show that

24 I've handed Mr. Kahle what's been previously marked
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1 and issued in the record as Ameren Exhibit 32.0

2 revised, revised surrebuttal testimony of Mr.

3 Goetz.

4        Q.     (BY MR. KENNEDY)  If you'd had a

5 chance to look at this Mr. Kahle is this something

6 you remember reviewing for purposes before you sat

7 here today?

8        A.     Yes.

9        Q.     And I believe earlier you indicated

10 that you weren't sure whether it was rebuttal or

11 surrebuttal where the Company had made a proposal

12 of what it was going to do in future cases.  I

13 believe I could turn your attention to page 8 of

14 that.  Does that refresh your recollection of the

15 information that you were previously discussing

16 with the counsel for the AG?

17        A.     Yes, this is what I was referring to.

18              MR. KENNEDY:  Thank you.  I'd like to

19 turn it over to Ms. Zehr for the remainder of the

20 examination.

21              MS. ZEHR:  Thank you Your Honor.

22              Ms. Reporter, my name is Anne Zehr.

23

24
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1                  CROSS EXAMINATION

2 QUESTIONS BY MS. ZEHR:

3        Q.     Good morning Mr. Kahle.

4        A.     Good morning.

5        Q.     I don't think we formally met before,

6 you heard me say my name is Anne Zehr, I'm one of

7 the attorneys for Ameren Illinois in this case.  I

8 intend to keep it brief and just ask you about one

9 topic and that is the Company cash working capital

10 requirement included in this rate base for the past

11 year.

12              Now is it correct you testified

13 regarding the Company cash working capital in both

14 your direct and rebuttal testimony in this

15 proceeding?

16        A.     Yes, that's correct.

17        Q.     And to be more specific you testified

18 on the lead days associated with certain pass

19 through taxes including in the cash working capital

20 calculation.

21        A.     That's correct.

22        Q.     And these are pass through taxes

23 because they're taxes that the Company is required

24 to bill and collect from its customers and then
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1 subsequently remit to the appropriate taxing

2 authorities.

3        A.     Yes, that's correct.

4        Q.     And we call them lead days and I'm

5 sorry if I'm breaking this down, it may be a bit

6 painful to you but bear with me, we call these lead

7 days associated with these taxes because these are

8 the number of days that AIC has access to the funds

9 before remitting them to the taxing authorities, is

10 that fair?

11        A.     Yes.

12        Q.     Now your testimony discusses three of

13 the pass through taxes included in the Company's

14 cash working capital calculation, is that correct?

15        A.     That's correct.

16        Q.     And the reason we're talking here

17 today is because there's a disagreement between you

18 and the Company on the issue of the lead days for

19 three of these pass through taxes in the cash

20 working capital calculation.

21        A.     That's correct.

22        Q.     And as I see it, and this may be

23 oversimplifying the issue, I see it as a single

24 point of disagreement despite the fact that we have
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1 three different pass through taxes and three

2 different associated lead days and the single point

3 of disagreement as I see it related to all three

4 taxes is this:  You propose that the cash working

5 capital requirement reflect the number of days AIC

6 could hold the funds prior to remitting them to the

7 taxing authorities, AIC proposes that the cash

8 working capital requirement reflect the number of

9 days that AIC actually does hold the funds prior to

10 remitting them to the appropriate taxing

11 authorities, is that fair?

12        A.     Yes.  Good summary.

13        Q.     Now one of the past working  --

14 excuse me, pass through taxes that we're talking is

15 the energy assistance charge.  Is that right?

16        A.     Yes.

17        Q.     And for the sake of simplicity I'm

18 going to focus on this tax because we agree that

19 the issues related to all three pass through taxes

20 is the same.  The energy assistance charge is an

21 amount that the Company is required to collect

22 monthly from each of its customers for the natural

23 gas services it delivers and then to remit to the

24 Illinois Department of Revenue, is that right?
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1        A.     That's correct.

2        Q.     And this particular tax is used to,

3 the funds received from this particular tax is used

4 to assist low income residential customers with

5 energy services, is that right?

6        A.     Yes.

7        Q.     Okay.  I'm going to continue to break

8 it down here.  Your testimony is that the Company

9 could remit to the Illinois Department of Revenue

10 the funds it collects for the energy assistance

11 charges on the 20th day of the month following the

12 month in which AIC collects the charges.  Is that

13 right?

14        A.     That's correct.

15        Q.     Now assuming collections occur evenly

16 throughout the month your testimony is that on

17 average the Company collects the energy assistance

18 charge by the midpoint of each month, so

19 approximately day 15.

20        A.     Yes.

21        Q.     Okay.  And now assuming remittance on

22 the 20th day of the following month and

23 incorporating a bank float time your testimony is

24 that AIC could have access to the energy assistance
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1 charge funds for approximately 42 days before

2 remitting them, is that correct?

3        A.     Let me check my testimony real quick.

4 Do you know where I said that?

5        Q.     Sure.  I'll point you to page 5 of

6 your direct testimony, lines 98 to 106.

7        A.     Yes, I don't recall if you mentioned

8 there's also a bank float time in the computation.

9        Q.     Correct.  Incorporating a bank float

10 time you proposed that the number of days for the

11 lead time associated with the energy assistance

12 charge included in the cash working capital

13 calculation is approximately 42 days, is that

14 correct?

15        A.     That's correct.

16        Q.     Now in actuality Ameren Illinois does

17 not hold these funds for 42 days, is that correct?

18        A.     That's correct.

19        Q.     In fact the Company's actual practice

20 is to remit the energy assistance charge funds to

21 the Illinois Department of Revenue based on

22 billings for natural gas services it delivered in

23 the preceding month, is that your understanding?

24        A.     That's my understanding, yes.
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1        Q.     Now again assuming meter readings,

2 billings, collections and the like occur evenly

3 throughout the month on average the Company

4 collects energy assistance charge funds from its

5 customers for the prior month's billing by the mid

6 point of the following month, approximately day 15,

7 is that fair?

8        A.     I believe that's what Mr. Pine

9 testified to.

10        Q.     And Ameren Illinois' actual practice

11 is then to remit the funds to the Illinois

12 Department of Revenue four days later by the 20th

13 of that month, is that right?

14        A.     That's my understanding of Mr.

15 Pine's testimony.

16        Q.     So the result is that Ameren Illinois

17 actually has access to the funds for four days.

18        A.     Again that's my understanding of Mr.

19 Pine's testimony.

20        Q.     Do you know how long it has been the

21 Company's actual practice to remit the energy

22 assistance charges it collects from its customers

23 after holding them for four days?

24        A.     No, I don't.
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1        Q.     I'm going to point you to your

2 rebuttal testimony, sir, page 8.

3        A.     Okay.

4        Q.     There's a table.

5        A.     I'm there.

6        Q.     You're there?

7        A.     Yes.

8        Q.     All right.  And in that table you

9 identify a number of dockets in which the

10 Commission has addressed this particular issue, is

11 that correct?

12        A.     Yes.

13        Q.     And it looks like the earliest docket

14 is 07 dash 0585, et al.

15        A.     Uh-huh.  That's right.

16        Q.     And subject to check would you agree

17 with me that the test year in that docket was a

18 historical test year ending, the 12 months ending

19 December 31, 2006?

20        A.     Subject to check, yes, I'll agree.

21        Q.     So would you agree with me then given

22 the chart and your testimony the Company practice

23 has been, this has been the Company practice for at

24 least seven years, 2006 through the present?
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1        A.     I don't know if I can tell from the

2 chart.  I do recall, I know it's true in 11-282

3 docket, I believe the 07 series, leads there, the

4 07 series they did not have the zero revenue plan,

5 I'm not sure that tells me what the practice was.

6 I don't recall it.

7        Q.     Thank you.  But would you agree with

8 me then at least that the practice is not something

9 new, the Company has had this practice for some

10 time?

11        A.     Yes, I'll agree with that.

12        Q.     Okay.  And barring any change in its

13 remittance practice this will be the Company

14 practice in the test year in this proceeding which

15 is 2014.

16        A.     Well yes, if they don't change it

17 would be the same.

18        Q.     Thank you.  And you're in fact not

19 proposing that Ameren Illinois change its actual

20 remittance practice, is that right?

21        A.     That's correct.

22        Q.     So is it fair to say then, sir, that

23 you do not take issue in substance with the

24 practice itself?
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1        A.     No, it's only concerning a rate

2 sustaining adjustment.

3        Q.     Simply a rate sustaining adjustment.

4               MR. ZEHR:  No further questions,

5 thank you.

6              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Does that

7 complete the cross examination of Mr. Kahle?

8              MR. KENNEDY:  Yes it does Your Honor.

9 Thank you for allowing Ms. Zehr and myself to ask

10 questions.

11              JUDGE JONES:  Does the Commission

12 Staff have redirect for Mr. Kahle?

13              MS. ERICSON:  Your Honor may we take a

14 short break?

15              JUDGE JONES:  Yes.  What do you

16 propose time wise?

17              MS. ERICSON:  10 minutes?  Five

18 minutes.

19              JUDGE JONES:  Is five enough?

20              All right.  We hereby break for five

21 minutes.

22              MS. ERICSON:  Thank you.

23              (RECESS TAKEN BY PARTIES)

24              JUDGE JONES:  Back on the record.
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1              Ms. Ericson do you have any redirect

2 for the witness?

3              MS. ERICSON:  No redirect from Staff,

4 thank you.

5              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you, sir.  Your

6 examination is over.

7              I would like to provide a brief

8 opportunity for parties to discuss what needs to

9 happen next and tomorrow.  We'll hereby go off the

10 record.

11          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

12              JUDGE JONES:  We had an off the record

13 discussion for the purposes indicated, it primarily

14 involved some updated cross estimates of the

15 witnesses tomorrow and also used to provide parties

16 opportunity to indicate what else they would like

17 to do today, primarily with regard to admission of

18 some exhibits to which there is no objection to

19 that admission.  We will proceed accordingly.

20              Who would like to go next, offer any

21 exhibits that you want to put in at this time?

22              MR. DOSHI:  Your Honor on behalf of

23 the people I'd like to make a motion to admit in to

24 the record at this time the direct and rebuttal



447

1 testimony of AG/CUB witness Michael L. Brosch,

2 again that's B-R-O-S-C-H, previously filed on

3 e-Docket.  I'll now read all the exhibit numbers.

4              First the direct testimony of Mr.

5 Brosch, Exhibit AG/CUB Exhibit 1.0 filed on

6 e-Docket on June 19th, 2013 together with exhibits

7 1.1, 1.2, 1.3  --

8              JUDGE JONES:  One moment.  Sorry to

9 interrupt you.

10              Ms. Reporter you do have a copy of

11 that exhibit list?

12          (DISCUSSION HELD OFF THE RECORD)

13              You may continue.

14              MR. DOSHI:  Thank you, Your Honor.

15              So the exhibits with his direct

16 testimony are 1.1, 1.2, 1.3, 1.4, 1.5, 1.6, 1.7,

17 1.8, 1.9 and 1.10.

18              Additionally we'd like to move to

19 admit in to the record the rebuttal testimony of

20 Mr. Brosch, AG/CUB Exhibit 5.0 filed on e-Docket on

21 August 7th, 2013 together with the following AG/CUB

22 Exhibits:  5.1, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4, 5.5, 5.6, 5.7, 5.8,

23 5.9, 5.10, 5.11, 5.12, 5.13 and finally 5.14.

24 That was, the exhibits were also filed on e-Docket
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1 on August 7th, 2013 and Mr. Brosch's affidavits

2 will be filed today on e-Docket.

3              Additionally Your Honor we will file

4 on e-Docket today the affidavits of AG/CUB's other

5 witnesses, Mr. David J. Effron, that's spelled

6 E-F-F-R-O-N, Mr. Ralph Smith, and Mr. Scott J.

7 Rubin, Rubin is spelled R-U-B-I-N.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.  Are there

9 any objections or clarifications with respect to

10 the motion to admit the Michael Brosch exhibits?

11              MR. KENNEDY:  No objection Your Honor.

12              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

13              Let the record show that exhibits

14 sponsored by Michael Brosch are admitted in to the

15 evidentiary record.  The direct testimony or 1.0

16 series was filed June 11, 2013, the rebuttal

17 testimony and dash exhibits were filed on August 7,

18 2013.  Those evidentiary items are all admitted as

19 they appear on e-Docket as filed on those dates.

20              Do the people have anything else to a

21 similar nature to offer at this time?

22              MR. DOSHI:  Yes, Your Honor.  By

23 agreement with the Company we have two data

24 requests to offer in to evidence in lieu of cross
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1 examination of Company witness Craig Nelson.  My

2 colleague is providing you with copies of that

3 right now which we've marked as AG Cross Exhibit 7

4 and two data request responses are in response to

5 our, the Company's response to request AG 18.03 and

6 AG 18.07.  I'd like to move to admit this cross

7 exhibit in to the record.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

9              Are there any objections or

10 clarifications with regard to the proposed

11 admission of AG Cross Exhibit No. 7?

12              MR. KENNEDY:  No, Your Honor.

13              JUDGE JONES:  Let the record show AG

14 Cross Exhibit No. 7 is hereby entered in to the

15 evidentiary record and will that be filed on

16 e-Docket?

17              MR. DOSHI:  Yes, sir.

18              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

19              Do the people have anything else to

20 offer in to the evidentiary record at this time?

21              MR. DOSHI:  No, Your Honor.

22              JUDGE JONES:  Now does Ameren Illinois

23 have some matters they would like to take up at

24 this time with respect to exhibits?
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1              MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, Your Honor, we have

2 one set of DRs that were entered in to the record

3 through the agreement of the parties and then Mr.

4 Sturtevant will handle the no cross witnesses.

5              By agreement of the parties AIC and

6 IIEC have agreed to enter some data requests in to

7 the record.

8              May I approach?

9              JUDGE JONES:  Yes, sir.

10              MR. KENNEDY:  This has been marked for

11 identification as AIC Cross Exhibit 6, the Company

12 will file it on e-Docket.  The DRs that are

13 included in this exhibit are numbered, I'll read

14 them off.  AIC, IIEC 3.37, AIC IIEC 3.38, AIC IIEC

15 3.39, AIC IIEC 3.26, AIC IIEC 3.28, AIC IIEC 3.18,

16 AIC IIEC 3.19, and AIC IIEC 3.20, these were all

17 data responses that were provided and prepared by

18 Ryan C. Collins, associate with Brubaker and

19 Associates, Incorporated.  And again this is, we're

20 entering these in to the record through the

21 agreement of AIC and counsel for IIEC.

22              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

23 or clarifications regarding the proposed admission

24 of AIC Cross Exhibit No. 6 consisting of a number
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1 of DR responses that were identified in the motion?

2              Showing no objections show that AIC

3 Cross Examination Exhibit No. 6 is hereby admitted

4 in to the evidentiary record.

5              And they will be filed on e-Docket,

6 correct?

7              MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Does Ameren Illinois

9 have some more things to address?

10              MR. TOMC:  Yes, Your Honor.  We have

11 the various witnesses for whom there is no cross

12 examination and if you're ready I'll go ahead and

13 begin with Mr. Nelson.

14              JUDGE JONES:  Sure.

15              MR. STURTEVANT:  Okay.  Your Honor we

16 have what has been marked as Ameren Exhibit 1.0,

17 direct testimony of Craig D. Nelson filed on

18 e-Docket on January 25th, 2013, Ameren Exhibit

19 16.0, second revised, the revised rebuttal

20 testimony of Craig D. Nelson filed on e-Docket on

21 August 22nd, 2013.  Ameren Exhibit 30.0, the

22 surrebuttal testimony of Craig D. Nelson filed on

23 e-Docket on August 15th, 2013 and Ameren Exhibit

24 30.1, an exhibit to the surrebuttal testimony of
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1 Craig D. Nelson filed on e-Docket on August 15th,

2 2013, this testimony and exhibits supported by Mr.

3 Nelson's affidavit which is marked as Ameren

4 Exhibit 30.2 and we would move for its admission at

5 this time.

6              JUDGE JONES:  Thank you.

7              Any objections or clarifications?

8              Let the record show there are not.

9 The Exhibits sponsored by Mr. Nelson that were

10 identified in the motion just made by Mr.

11 Sturtevant are hereby admitted in to the

12 evidentiary record.  They're admitted as they are,

13 as they appear on e-Docket with an e-Docket filing

14 date as noted by Mr. Sturtevant.  Those exhibits

15 are all admitted in to the evidentiary record as

16 Mr. Sturtevant also noted an affidavit regarding

17 those exhibits has been prepared and will be filed

18 on e-Docket.  And it would bear the exhibit number

19 that he noted, will actually be deemed admitted

20 itself upon being received as an exhibit.

21              Any questions regarding that?

22              There are not.

23              MR. STURTEVANT:  Next Your Honor we

24 have Mr. Leonard Jones and what is marked as Ameren
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1 Exhibit 8.0, the direct testimony of Leonard M.

2 Jones filed on e-Docket on January 25th, 2013, what

3 is marked as Ameren Exhibit 23.0, the rebuttal

4 testimony of Leonard M. Jones filed on e-Docket on

5 July 10th, 2014, what have been marked as Ameren

6 Exhibit 37.0, the surrebuttal testimony of Leonard

7 M. Jones filed on e-Docket on August 15th, 2013,

8 this testimony is supported by Mr. Jones' affidavit

9 marked as Ameren Exhibit 37.1.  We would move for

10 the admission of Mr. Jones' testimony at this time.

11              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

12 or clarifications regarding Mr. Sturtevant's

13 motion?

14              Let the record show there are not,

15 those exhibits sponsored by Mr. Jones as just

16 identified in Mr. Sturtevant's motion are hereby

17 admitted in to the evidentiary record, they're

18 admitted as filed e-Docket on the dates that were

19 noted in that motion.  The affidavit 37.1 will be

20 deemed admitted upon its being filed on e-Docket.

21              Anything further with regard to those

22 items?

23              There are not.

24
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1              MR. STURTEVANT:  Next up Your Honor we

2 have Carol Althoff, I have what has been marked as

3 Ameren Exhibit 9.0, direct testimony of Karen R.

4 Althoff, with accompanying Ameren Exhibits 9.1

5 through 9.13, those were all filed on e-Docket on

6 January 25th, 2013.  Have what is marked as Ameren

7 Exhibit 24.0, rebuttal testimony of Karen R.

8 Althoff, that was filed on e-Docket on July 10th,

9 2013 and accompanying exhibits Ameren Exhibits 24.1

10 through 24.9.  I have what is marked as Ameren

11 Exhibit 38.0 the revised, or, 38.0 revised, revised

12 surrebuttal testimony of Karen R. Althoff filed on

13 e-Docket on August 22nd, 2013, this testimony and

14 exhibits are supported by the affidavit of Ms.

15 Althoff marked as Ameren Exhibit 38.1 and we would

16 move for the admission of Ms. Althoff's testimony

17 and exhibits at this time.

18              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

19 or clarifications with regard to that motion?

20              Let the record show there are not.

21 The evidentiary items as sponsored by Ms. Althoff

22 as identified in motion made by Mr. Sturtevant are

23 hereby admitted in to the evidentiary record.  They

24 are admitted as they appear on e-Docket on file
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1 date also identified by Mr. Sturtevant in his

2 motion, all those exhibits which are up to the

3 affidavit are admitted at this time.  The affidavit

4 itself which has its own exhibit number will be

5 deemed admitted upon being filed on e-Docket.

6              Anything further regarding those?

7              Mr. Sturtevant?

8              MR. STURTEVANT:  Next we have Ryan W.

9 Ellen, have what is marked as Ameren Exhibit 10.0,

10 direct testimony of Ryan W. Ellen with accompanying

11 exhibit, Ameren Exhibit 10.1, those were filed on

12 e-Docket on January 25th, 2013, Mr. Ellen's direct

13 testimony is supported by his affidavit which is

14 marked as Ameren Exhibit 10.2 and we would move for

15 the admission of Mr. Ellen's testimony and exhibits

16 at this time.

17              JUDGE JONES:  Any objections to the

18 admission of any of the exhibits that were subject

19 to that motion?

20              Let the record show there are not, the

21 evidentiary items offered in the motion which

22 pertain to Mr. Ellen's exhibits are hereby admitted

23 in to the evidentiary record, the identification

24 numbers and dates filed were provided in the
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1 motion, those exhibits are hereby admitted in the

2 form that appears on e-Docket on e-file date noted

3 in the motion.  The affidavit itself will be deemed

4 admitted upon being filed on e-Docket.

5              Mr. Sturtevant?

6              MR. STURTEVANT:  Yes.  Next up Your

7 Honor we have the testimony of Scott D. Verbest, I

8 have what is marked as Ameren Exhibit 11.0 revised,

9 revised direct testimony of Scott D. Verbest filed

10 on e-Docket on June 5th, 2013.  There are

11 accompanying exhibits including Ameren Exhibit 11.1

12 which comes in confidential and public versions as

13 well as Ameren Exhibit 11.2 and 11.3, 11.1, 11.2

14 and 11.3 were all filed on e-Docket on January

15 25th, 2013.  Mr. Verbest's direct testimony and

16 exhibits are supported by his affidavit which is

17 marked as Ameren Exhibit 11.4 and we would move for

18 the admission of Mr. Verbest's testimony and

19 exhibits at this time.

20              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

21 to or clarifications with regard to the motion to

22 admit those exhibits?

23              Let the record show there are not.

24 The exhibits sponsored by Mr. Verbest are hereby
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1 admitted in to the evidentiary record as they

2 appear on e-Docket and on the file date shown on

3 e-Docket and identified in the motions made by Mr.

4 Sturtevant.  The affidavit itself will be deemed

5 admitted upon being filed on e-Docket.

6              MR. STURTEVANT:  Next up Your Honor

7 the testimony of David A. Heintz.  I have what is

8 marked as Ameren Exhibit 12.0, direct testimony of

9 David A. Heintz with accompanying exhibit Ameren

10 Exhibit 12.1, was filed on e-Docket on January

11 25th, 2013, what is marked as Ameren Exhibit 25.0,

12 rebuttal testimony of David A. Heintz filed on

13 e-Docket on July 10th, 2013, Ameren Exhibit 29.0,

14 the surrebuttal testimony of David A. Heintz filed

15 on e-Docket on August 15th, 2013, Mr. Heintz's

16 testimony and exhibits are supported by his

17 affidavit which is marked as Ameren Exhibit 39.1

18 and we would move for the admission of Mr. Heintz's

19 testimony and exhibits at this time.

20              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

21 or clarifications with regard to that request?

22              Let the record show there are not.

23 The testimony and other exhibits sponsored by Mr.

24 Heintz are hereby admitted in to the evidentiary
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1 record.  The exhibit numbers and dates of filing

2 were identified in the motion to admit the

3 exhibits, the exhibits are admitted in the form

4 that appears on e-Docket under the file date that

5 was identified in the motion.  In any event those

6 exhibits are admitted.  With regard to the

7 affidavit Exhibit 39.1 that will be deemed admitted

8 upon being filed on e-Docket.

9              MR. STURTEVANT:  Next Your Honor the

10 testimony of Vonda K. Seckler, I have what is

11 marked as Ameren Exhibit 13.0 which is the

12 supplemental direct testimony of Vonda K. Seckler

13 filed on e-Docket on February 8, 2013 supported by

14 Ameren Exhibits 13.1 and 13.2, also filed on

15 e-Docket on February 8th, 2013.  It's marked as

16 Ameren Exhibit 26.0, the rebuttal testimony of

17 Vonda K. Seckler and accompanying exhibit Ameren

18 Exhibit 26.1, those were filed on e-Docket on July

19 10th, 2013 and then we have the, what has been

20 marked as Ameren Exhibit 40.0, surrebuttal

21 testimony of Vonda K. Seckler filed on e-Docket on

22 August 15th, 2013.  This testimony and exhibits are

23 supported by Ms. Seckler's affidavit marked as

24 Ameren Exhibit 40.1 and we would move for the
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1 admission of Ms. Seckler's testimony and exhibits

2 at this time.

3              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

4 or clarifications with regard to that motion?

5              Let the record show there are not.

6 The exhibits consisting of the testimony of Vonda

7 Seckler and other exhibits sponsored by that person

8 are hereby admitted in to the evidentiary record.

9 The identification numbers for the exhibits and the

10 file dates were identified in the motion, those

11 exhibits are admitted as they appear on e-Docket on

12 the file date noted in the motion.  The affidavit

13 will be admitted upon being filed on e-Docket.

14              MR. STURTEVANT:  Last but not least

15 Your Honor we have the testimony of the Marla L.

16 Langenhorst, what is marked as Ameren Exhibit 27.0,

17 the rebuttal testimony of the Marla J. Langenhorst,

18 accompanying exhibit Ameren Exhibit 27.1 filed on

19 e-Docket on July 10th, 2013.  I have what is marked

20 as Ameren Exhibit 42.0, the surrebuttal testimony

21 of Marla J. Langenhorst and accompanying exhibits

22 Ameren Exhibit 42.1, 42.2, both of those or all of

23 those testimony exhibits were filed on e-Docket on

24 August 15th, 2013, Ms. Langenhorst's testimony and
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1 exhibits are supported on her affidavit which is

2 marked as Ameren Exhibit 42.3 and we would move for

3 the admission of Ms. Langenhorst's testimony and

4 exhibits at this time.

5              JUDGE JONES:  Any objections or

6 clarifications with regard to that motion?

7              Let the record show there are not.

8 The testimony of Ms. Langenhorst and other exhibits

9 filed with that testimony, all those identified in

10 the motion are hereby admitted in to the

11 evidentiary record, they're admitted on the file

12 date as also identified in the motion.  As such

13 they are admitted in the form that appears on

14 e-Docket on the date of filing.  The affidavit will

15 be deemed admitted upon being filed on e-Docket.

16              Are there any questions regarding any

17 of the above?

18              There are not.  Thank you.

19              Does anyone else have any exhibits to

20 be offered at this time?

21              MR. ROBERTSON:  Yes, Your Honor.

22              JUDGE JONES:  You want to identify

23 yourself also please?

24              MR. ROBERTSON:  Yes, my name is Ryan
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1 Robertson on behalf of IIEC and I'd like to move

2 for the admission of the testimony and exhibits of

3 Ryan C. Collins.

4              JUDGE JONES:  All right.  You can

5 proceed with that.

6              MR. ROBERTSON:  Thank you Your Honor.

7              JUDGE JONES:  Did the court reporter

8 have a copy of your exhibit list?

9              MR. ROBERTSON:  I did not bring one

10 with me, I can get one.  I have the affidavit but

11 not the list.

12              Thank you Your Honor.  First I would

13 like to offer IIEC Exhibit 2.0, the direct

14 testimony of IIEC witness Ryan C. Collins filed on

15 e-Docket on July 11th, 2013 as well as IIEC Exhibit

16 2.1 filed also on July 11th, 2013 and IIEC Exhibit

17 2.2 again filed on June 11th, 2013.

18              JUDGE JONES:  Are there any objections

19 or clarifications are respect to that motion?

20              Let the record show there are not.

21 The testimony and exhibits of Mr. Ryan Collins are

22 admitted in to the evidentiary record.  The exhibit

23 identification number as identified in the motion,

24 the direct testimony filings were made on e-Docket
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1 on June 11 and the rebuttal filings were made on

2 August 7th, those exhibits are all entered in to

3 the record as those exhibits appear on e-Docket on

4 those dates of filing.  The affidavit regarding

5 those will be deemed admitted in to the record upon

6 being received on e-Docket.

7              MR. ROBERTSON:  We also have

8 surrebuttal.  I have what's been marked as IIEC

9 Exhibit 4.0, the rebuttal testimony of IIEC witness

10 Ryan C. Collins filed on e-Docket on August 7, 2013

11 as well as IIEC Exhibit 4.1 filed on August 7, 2013

12 and IIEC Exhibit 4.2 filed on e-Docket August 7,

13 2013 and finally supporting those testimonies and

14 exhibits I have the affidavit of Ryan C. Collins

15 marked as IIEC Exhibit 5.0 which will be filed on

16 e-Docket.

17              JUDGE JONES:  It appears I jumped

18 ahead a little bit there with the admission of some

19 of the those Collins exhibits.  Let the record show

20 that the rebuttal testimony of Mr. Collins and

21 attached exhibits as filed on August 7th and just

22 identified by counsel are hereby admitted in to the

23 evidentiary record as filed on e-Docket on that

24 date.  The affidavit will be deemed admitted upon
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1 being filed on e-Docket.

2              Let me make sure there's no confusion

3 over the admission of those evidentiary items for

4 Mr. Collins.  Is there anything else that needs to

5 be clarified on the record with regard to that?

6              MR. ROBERTSON:  No, Your Honor, thank

7 you.

8              JUDGE JONES:  Does anyone else have

9 any exhibits to offer in to the evidentiary record

10 at this time?

11              Let the record show they do not.

12              Were there any other matters the

13 parties would like to take up at this time before

14 we conclude?

15              There are not.  During the off the

16 record discussion we briefly discussed the start

17 time for tomorrow and I think that 10 a.m. was the

18 time that was acceptable to the parties.  Let me

19 make sure that's the case or still the case.  Is

20 there any objection to beginning the hearings

21 tomorrow at 10 a.m.?

22              MR. KENNEDY:  No Your Honor, not from

23 the Company.

24              JUDGE JONES:  All right.  Let the
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1 record show that we will then resume in the morning

2 at 10 a.m.

3              Anything else?

4              If there is not, there being nothing

5 further let the record show that we are concluded

6 and will resume at 10 a.m. in the morning.

7              Thank you all.

8

9                        (Whereupon, the hearing was

10                             continued to August 29,

11                             2013 at 10 a.m.)

12

13
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24                REPORTER CERTIFICATE
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1

2        I, SUZANNE BENOIST, Certified Shorthand

3 Reporter, do hereby certify that there came before

4 me at the law firm of Illinois Commerce Commission,

5 527 East Capitol Avenue, Springfield, Illinois

6 62701, the above-referenced parties, that the

7 proceeding was translated and proofread using

8 computer-aided transcription, and the above

9 transcript of proceedings is a true and accurate

10 transcript of my notes as taken at the time of said

11 event.

12        I further certify that I am neither attorney

13 nor counsel for nor related nor employed by any of

14 the parties to the action in which this examination

15 is taken; further, that I am not a relative or

16 employee of any attorney or counsel employed by the

17 parties hereto or financially interested in this

18 action.

19        Dated this 4th day of September, 2013.

20

21                   ___________________________

22                   SUZANNE BENOIST, RPR, CCR, CSR-IL

23
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